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A MESSAGE FROM THE HEAD OF THE DEPARTMENT


Dear Friends, Students, and Colleagues:


The 2009-10 academic year was challenging for us
in MFLL, as I am sure it was for many of you, but I
have been truly inspired by what members of our
academic community have accomplished in these
difficult economic times. Our faculty continued its
extraordinary record of scholarly productivity, while continuing to teach
and mentor our many students, graduate and undergraduate. In this
department, there is no divide separating teaching and research: the
faculty continues to find ways in which those two activities mutually
inform one another.


It is a pleasure to report that once again members of the MFLL faculty
received broad recognition for their many achievements. Three of our
faculty were honored at the College or Arts and Sciences Convocation:
Luis Cano, Associate Professor of Spanish, was an A&S Advising Award;
S�bastien Dubreil, Assistant Professor of French, an A&S Teaching
Award; and Stephen Blackwell, Professor of Russian, an A&S Senior
Research Award. This range of awards exemplifies our faculty's
commitment to excellence in research, teaching, and service. Greg
Kaplan, Professor of Spanish, not only received the 2010 UT Alumni
Association's Outstanding Teacher Award for his innovative use of
technology in creating a stimulating learning environment, but he was
also honored with the conferral of a prestigious Lindsay Young
Professorship for the current academic year. Stefanie Ohnesorg,
Associate Professor of German, was the recipient of the Tennessee
Foreign Language Teachers Association's Jacqueline Elliott Award, the
most distinguished honor that the TFLTA confers on foreign language
faculty. The Knoxville Metropolitan Planning Commission recognized the
East Tennessee Veterans Memorial with a 2009 MPC Excellence Award.
John Romeiser, Professor of French, led the effort to create that
memorial and currently serves as the ETVM Association president.
Finally, Chris Holmlund, Professor of French and Cinema studies, began
her term as President of the Society for Cinema and Media Studies
(SCMS), the foremost international organization in film studies.


It also a pleasure to report that our colleagues Dawn Duke (Spanish and
Portuguese) and Millie Gimmel (Spanish) were both tenured and
promoted to associate professor; Stephen Blackwell was promoted to
full professor. We also want to welcome a new colleague to MFLL: Awa
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Sarr, Assistant Professor of French and Francophone studies. Professor
Sarr joins us from the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, where
she earned her PhD in French studies. Her dissertation on postcolonial
engagement in the new generation of francophone African writers
already promises to be an important contribution to Francophone
studies, and we are delighted to have her bring an important new
dimension to our undergraduate and graduate programs. Professor
Sarr's teaching will be divided between the French and Africana studies
programs. And last but not least, it is a pleasure to welcome back
Noriko Horiguchi, Associate Professor of Japanese, who served as a
visiting associate professor of Asian studies at the University of
Pennsylvania in 2009-10.


Our students' accomplishments have been impressive, as always.
Graduate students Juan Gomez (Spanish) and Carrie Ottsen (French)
received, respectively, the J. Wallace and Katie Dean and Herman Spivey
fellowships. Catherine Greer, a graduate student in German, was
awarded a DAAD (German Academic Exchange Service) Stipendium this
past summer. Joy Essigman, also a graduate student in German,
received a $1,000 scholarship from the Huguenot Society of the
Founders of Manakin. For the graduate scholarship contest, she wrote a
25-page essay titled "I'm Fighting for That Child: A Huguenot Tradition in
American Literature," which examined the heritage of Huguenot
descendant Paul Revere in two novels by Esther Forbes. The essay will
be published in the society's publication The Huguenot.


Among our undergraduates, Emily Shifflette (Hispanic studies and
English) and Brittany Turner (Spanish) were named a top graduates in
the Spring 2010 graduating class of the College of Arts & Sciences. This
honor is conferred on those students who achieve the highest grade
point averages within their respective divisions. Arika Dean, Kayla May-
Marsh and Genny Petschulat received Summer Undergraduate
Internships from the Office of Research. The first two students worked
with Professor S�bastien Dubreil, and the second with Euridice Silva,
Associate Professor of Portuguese. Devlyn Tedesco, a German major,
was awarded the prestigious DAAD (German Academic Exchange
Service) Undergraduate Scholarship to Germany for the academic year
2010-2011. The scholarship covers two semesters of study at the
University of Saarbr�cken. Alex Tullock, a graduating senior in Russian
received a Fulbright grant for the 2010-11 academic year. You will find
more detailed information on our faculty's and students'
accomplishments in the pages that follow.


It is also a pleasure to relate some late-breaking news. The National
Research Council (NRC) has recently published its long awaited rankings
of doctoral programs. The NRC rankings are the gold standard for the
assessment of those programs. It is a great honor for me to report that
the NRC ranks the MFLL PhD program in Spanish among the top
programs in the nation! We will explore this news item in a more
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thorough-going manner in the next newsletter, but we invite you to
explore further details at http://chronicle.com/article/nrc-
spanish/124661/.


I would like to reserve some space in the column to deliver some less
welcome news. The Tennessee Higher Education Commission (THEC)
has identified our majors in Russian and Italian as 'underperforming'
because they produce fewer than 10 majors per year. Unfortunately,
this has resulted in launching UTK's process for program discontinuance:
we face the marked possibility of the termination of those majors. We
find this possibility deeply troubling. The THEC threshold of 10 majors is
an absolutely arbitrary and hardly a one-size-fits-all standard. In fact,
with one or two exceptions, no American university in the nation meets
the THEC standard for the production of majors in Russian and Italian. (I
will add that through the efforts of our faculty, the number of Russian
majors is rapidly approaching that threshold.) The elimination of those
majors means that they would no longer be offered in any public
university in the state of Tennessee. Our faculty believes that it is
important for our students to retain this possibility at the flagship
research university of the state, especially in this age of globalization
and as UTK launches a campaign to become a top 25 research
university. Students at UTK deserve to have the possibility to be majors
in Russian and Italian. If you would like to make your own opinion
known on this issue, we urge you to contact Provost Susan D. Martin
(provost@utk.edu) and Chancellor Jimmy Cheek (chancellor@utk.edu).


As always, I, too, would welcome your email: erkoch@utk.edu


Erec R. Koch
Professor of French and Head
Modern Foreign Languages and Literatures
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DONORS  ACKNOWLEDGMENT


Online Giving to MFLL


We gratefully acknowledge the following donors ...


Ms. Laura E. Arthur
Ms. Gwyn A. Ayer
Mr. Joakim Par Bergkvist & Ms. Adrian M. Gonzales
Mr. Hugh B. Bright, Jr. & Mrs. Celia F. Bright
Ms. Kelly M. Carder
Mr. Travis Aaron Christian
Matthew H. Ciscel
Ms. Cheryl Ursula Dunlop
Mr. Anthony J. Easter
Dr. Thomas L. Ferrell & Dr. Brenda Y. Ferrell
Dr. Barbara R. Fick
Dr. Robert B. Gossett & Ms. Rita B. Gossett
Dr. Michael H. Handelsman
Mr. Michael D. Haynes
Peter J. Hoeyng
Dr. H. Clinton Hollister, Jr. & Mrs. Susanne C. Hollister
Mr. William W. Howell & Mrs. Margaret S. Howell
Mrs. Anna I. James
Ms. Tracy M. Jones
Mrs Zeynep Y Kinaci
Dr. Benjamin F. Lee
Mr. Lawrence P. Leibowitz & Mrs. Kay S. Leibowitz
Mrs. Jane E. Leonard
Ms. Jennifer H. May
Mr. Norman Kenneth McClain
Dr. Chauncey J. Mellor & Dr. Doris Gove
Mr. Arnold M. Penuel
Mrs. Cecilia Poulsen
Taylor D. Powell
Ms. Deborah L. Rice
Ms. Elizabeth Lee Ridley
Ms. Nancy Wakefield Richards
Dr. Stephen F. Richards Jr.
Mr. Jay H. Schablik & Mrs. Debra J. Schablik
Dr. Harriette La Varre Spiegel
Mr. Normann Sprinz
Mr. Thomas J. Sprinz
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Dr. Friedemann W. Stallmann & Mrs. Ruth C. Stallmann
Mr. Christopher G. Stop & Mrs. Paula M. Stop
Mr. Jonathan C. Vanhook & Mrs. Tracey T. Vanhook
Mr. Jeffrey C. Wood
Dr. Erec R. Koch
Dr. Gregory B. Kaplan


For online giving to the University of Tennessee - Modern Foreign
Languages & Literatures, please follow the following steps:


Visit the University of Tennessee secured online giving site at:
https://web.dii.utk.edu/Alumni/


STEP 1: SELECT A FUND
Choose a Campus or Institute to Support
(select: Knoxville from the drop-down menu or see screenshot)


Choose a College, School, or Department
(select: Arts & Sciences from
the drop-down menu or see
screenshot)


Choose a Fund or Endowment
(select: UTK Modern Foreign
Language Gift Fund from the
drop-
down menu or see
screenshot)


Enter Your Gift Amount
(enter the amount in this format: $ xxx.xx or see screenshot)


If you checked the box: "I am making this gift in memory or in
honor of an individual", fill put the box:
"Please provide the name
of the individual being honored and the address that the
University of Tennessee
should send an acknowledgement".
Otherwise, click "PROCEED TO STEP 2".


STEP 2: CONTACT INFORMATION
(Fill out your: First / Middle / Last Name, Address, City, State,
Zip/Postal Code, Country, Phone, E-mail)


STEP 3: PAYMENT INFORMATION
(Be sure to click "PROCESS MY GIFT")


If you have questions or would prefer to make your credit card payment
by phone, please call (800) 598-2586 between 8am and 5pm EST!


To send your donation by mail, fill out and print the following form:
Friends of MFLL [PDF, 561KB]


We are truly grateful for your interest and generosity. It makes a
termendous impact to our department!
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VISIT BY HIRAM MAXIM


The German Section held its annual Delta Phi Alpha initiation and
scholarship awards ceremony in the Howard Baker Center for Public
Policy on April 21, 2010. Over 70 honorees and their families attended.
Several faculty members from Linguistics came to welcome Dr. Hiram
Maxim, Director of Undergraduate German Studies at Emory University,
who delivered the keynote address "It's All in the Text: Reading, Textual
Borrowing and Foreign Language Learning." The talk featured Dr.
Maxim's studies on how reading helps students learn another language
better and provided the audience with important tips for lifelong
acquisition of another language. Dr. Maxim is a former member of the
German section.


Following the retirement of David Lee, the German tenure-line faculty
now consists of Jeff Mellor, Dan Magilow, Maria Stehle, and Stefanie
Ohnesorg, ably assisted by the lecturers Beth Bradley, Maria Gallmeier
and Vera Pantanizopoulos-
Broux. It is a great pleasure to be able to
award scholarships to 25 students for 2010-2011 from several
endowments: the Kind Scholarship, the Wunderlich Fellowship, the
Harris Fellowship, the Osborne Fellowship, the Nordsieck Fellowship and
the Shockley Award. Fortunately, members of the Osborne, Nordsieck
and Shockley families could attend the gala event and reception, where
they met the young men and women whose studies their generosity
supports. In recognition of the importance of such generosity, Randy
Atkins, Associate Director of Development for the College of Arts and
Sciences was on hand to help welcome these honored guests.
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VISIT BY PATRICE PAVIS


I am very pleased to report that the three-week visit to UTK (2/1-2/19)
by Patrice Pavis, the French scholar, author, and practitioner of global
theatre and performance, was by all measures a huge success. Over the
course of his visit, Prof. Pavis presented four public lectures in Tower
1210-11 and in the Hodges Library Auditorium: "Interpreting Today's
Performance," "Intercultural Performance Today," "The Ideal Theatre
School," and "Aging in the Performing Arts." Undergraduate and
graduate students and faculty from the departments of MFLL, Theatre,
and English, as well as other members of the campus and local
communities were in attendance. Following the lecture on intercultural
performance, Christopher Morrow (Institutional Research and
Assessment) conducted an audience survey ("Event Evaluation"),
inlcuding questions related to the perceived intercultural/ global
relevance of the talk. The results of the survey, which were provided to
the RFTW Global Awards Committee, were quite positive and indicated
the considerable impact of the event on the audience's awareness,
understanding, and appreciation of world cultures. In the reception
following this lecture, Prof. Pavis was happy to chat informally with
students and faculty.


In the first week of Prof. Pavis's visit, he also met individually and in
small groups with faculty and students of the three sponsoring
departments and with Dean Bursten. Prof. Jed Diamond (Theatre)
scheduled an introductory meeting with the MFA Theatre students who
participated in Pavis's two-week workshop on the concept, practice, and
art of "the performance of aging, which met daily for the final two
weeks of his visit. As expressed by Prof. Diamond and his students, the
workshop provided an exciting new approach to performance
technique, one enriched by Pavis's in-depth knowledge of theory and
global performance practices, and by his personal experience as a
dramatic author. On Friday, 2/19, the MFA students presented a
concluding performance exercise to an audience of mostly faculty and
students from the three sponsoring departments.


In addition to the lectures, cross-disciplinary conversations, and the
workshop, Prof. Pavis visited undergraduate and graduate classes in
MFLL. In my undergraduate class on contemporary French culture, Prof.
Pavis and his wife Dr. Elena Pavis, a practicing medical doctor in Paris,
engaged in discussions comparing France's theatre culture (the cultural
importance of theatre in France) and its health care system with the
roles of theatre and health care in the U.S. In Prof. Mary McAlpin's MFLL
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graduate class on critical theory, Pavis discussed the theoretical
underpinnings of his recently published article on the importance of
understanding the relationship between text and performance, "On
Faithfulness: The Difficulties Experienced by the Text/Performance
Couple." And he generously met individually with two doctoral students
(S. Lloyd and S. Soares) whose dissertations I am currently directing and
whose writing relies, in part, on dramaturgical methodologies
developed in Pavis's writings.


The Pavis visit did much to stimulate common interests and to expand
and deepen interdisciplinary relations among the three sponsoring
departments, thanks largely to the efforts of the dept. heads and my
colleagues, Jed Diamond and Stan Garner (English). Needless to say, the
"Pavis effect" on the intellectual and creative lives of the UTK
community extends well beyond any inventory I could attempt to cover-
-and well into the future. I sincerely appreciate the opportunity
(provided by RFTW and department sponsors) to introduce this world-
class scholar to Knoxville (and him to Knoxville, of course).


Les Essif
Professor of French studies
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ALUMNI  NEWS


Adabra, Kodjo (Ph.D., French, 2010) is now working as an assistant
professor
of French at the State University of New York, Geneseo.


Barrett, Alex (French, 2010) has just started law school in New York City.


Bartholomew, Kim (French, 2009) spent the last year teaching French at
Karns
High School while completing her Masters Degree in Education.


Bassano, Michelle (B.A. Spanish 2009) has been teaching Spanish I at
Sequoyah
High School in Madisionville, TN. Michelle is in the process of
getting her teaching license through UT Martin under the
Transition to
Teach scholarship. Transition to Teach is a program funded by the state
of Tennessee. It pays for your classes
to obtain your teaching license as
long as one teaches in a high need area for 3 years. It also provides one
with a mentor
who visits your school regularly. Michelle reports that she
really enjoys teaching.


Beecroft, Mary (French, 2010) is working as an English teaching
assistant in
Poitiers, France.


Eakin, Abby (French, 2010) is the French intern at Hardin Valley
Academy.


Farnsley, Reed (Spanish, LWB 2009) is currently interning for the Center
for
International Education at Maryville College in Maryville, TN.


Haynes, Bethanie (French LWB, 2009) is one of only three Americans
hired earlier this year by EDF Inc (the American branch of Electricit� de
France that deals with nuclear power) in
Washington, D.C. She is
currently attending the Washington College of Law at American
University as a part-time
student with a $10,000 Dean's Merit
Scholarship.


King, Shande (French, 2009) graduated with Honors and a double major
in French
and Math. He is currently doing his student teaching and
applying to graduate school.


Love, Jeremy (B.A. Spanish 2001) has worked during the past two years
at
Troutman Sanders LLP in Atlanta, GA, and recently moved to
Birmingham, AL to become the Legal Services Director at the
Hispanic
Interest Coalition of Alabama (HICA). At HICA, a non-profit organization,
Jeremy primarily works on immigration
cases but also helps victims of
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domestic violence. For more info on the HICA, visit
www.hispanicinterest.org.


O'Brien, Erin (French, 2009) has returned from a year teaching English in
Deauville, France and is currently teaching all levels of French at Rocky
Mount Academy in Rocky Mount, North Carolina.


Schablik, Jayson (jschabli@gmail.com) and Whitney Bainer (both
German & World Business '07) will marry in October and proposed the
following uniquely generous
way to recognize their time at UT and the
professors who "have made a great imprint on our lives." "We are
encouraging
our guests to consider donating to the UTK Germanic and
Slavic Languages Gift Fund"as a way to do this. Everybody
in German
gratefully wishes them a very happy, long and blissful marriage.


Tullock, Alex (Russian 2010) received a Fulbright Teaching Fellowship to
spend the year teaching English on Russia's Kamchatka peninsula.


Tullock, Alex and Doty, Ben (Russian) both received State Department
Critical Language Scholarships to advance their fluency in Russian while
studying or working in that country.
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Blackwell, Stephen (Russian) was awarded the College of Arts and
Sciences Senior Research Convocation Award in December 2009, and
was elected Vice-President and President Elect of the Vladimir Nabokov
Society. His first book, Zina's Paradox, was the subject of a scholarly
essay in the recent book Nabokov, Perversely by Berkeley professor Eric
Naiman, published by Cornell University Press.


Bowden, Harriet W. (Spanish) had papers published in Language
Learning ("Verbal Inflectional Morphology in L1 and L2 Spanish: A
Frequency Effects Study Examining Storage versus Composition," co-
authored with Gelfand, Sanz, and Ullman) and the International Journal
of Multilingualism ("An Experimental Study of Early L3 Development:
Age, Bilingualism and Classroom Exposure", co-authored with Stafford
and Sanz). She presented a paper at the American Association for
Applied Linguistics conference entitled "Heritage Spanish speakers'
linguistic knowledge and processing: Evidence from across linguistic
domains", co-authored with Morgan-Short and Potowski. She was one
of 12 faculty members selected to participate in the inaugural summer
grant-writing bootcamp at UT.


Brizio-Skov, Flavia (Italian) attended the AAIS International Conference
of Lecce (26-30 May), Italy, organized two panels on "New Italian 'noir'
in literature and cinema" and read a paper (Per una rassegna della
nuova letteratura gialla italiana). She has published an article (I generi e
le forme: il giallo e il mercato delle lettere) in Campi Immaginabili, an
Italian journal. Since 2004 she has been an active member of the
editorial board of Studies in European Cinema (a British journal) for
which she evaluates articles for publication that deal with Italian
cinema. She is completing a book manuscript on Italian cinema for
I.B.Tauris, UK.


Cruz C�mara, Nuria (Spanish) had two articles published: "Doing 'Good
Works': The Theme of Charity in Constancia de la Mora's
Autobiography," in Cuaderno de Estudios Human�sticos y Literatura,
and "Cross-Dressing and Lesbian Representation in Belle �poque by
Fernando Trueba," in Romance Notes. She was a manuscript evaluator
for Approaches to Teaching the Works of Carmen Mart�n Gaite, a
volume in the MLA series Approaches to Teaching World Literature.


Duke, Dawn (Spanish & Portuguese) was promoted to Associate
Professor in 2010. Caribbean and Latin American women's writings and
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movements are her research focus. She published a chapter on
Dominican literature in At Home and Abroad: Historicizing Twentieth-
Century Whiteness in Literature and Performance (2009) and article
"Black Movement Militancy in Panama: SAMAAP's Reliance on an
Identity of West Indianness,"LACES. Vol.5, No.1, March 2010. She is
preparing an edition of essays, interviews and literature, "Afro-Brazilian
Women Writers Speak." She served as an external reviewer for
University of Florida Press, and participated in the Latin American and
Caribbean Literatures Faculty Research Seminar, a Humanities Initiative.
In November 2009 she hosted Brazilian writer Miriam Alves.


Essif, Les (French) published two essays ("Hyper-real American
Characters in the Supra-Global Spaces of French Drama and Danish
Film" and "The Totalitarian Non-Tragedy of American Business in the
French Plays of Michel Vinaver"), worked on his book project "Images of
the U.S. on the French Stage," was a featured speaker at the National
Symposium on Theatre in Academe, organized and chaired a panel on
"Teaching Theatre as Cultural Conflict" at the National Comparative
Drama Conference, created and taught a new course on contemporary
French culture, and organized the 3-week campus visit of renowned
theatre and performance scholar Patrice Pavis.


Gimmel, Millie (Spanish) was granted tenure and promotion to
associate professor. In May she delivered a paper at the Early American
Borderlands Conference in St. Augustine, Florida. She spent the summer
on an NEH summer stipend in Mexico researching her project on early-
modern healthcare practices. This year she had an article on medical
texts and literary genre appear in the Colorado Review of Hispanic
Studies. She has been invited to give a talk at Ohio State University in
October. For the next three years she will serve as head of the Spanish
section.


Grebert, Carla Whitley (Spanish) co-authored �V�velo!: Beginning
Spanish Activities Manual with Dolly Young and Jane Berne (Univ. of
North Dakota). The activities manual is a supplement to Young's
recently published first-year Spanish textbook �V�velo!


BACK TO TOP


Handelsman, Michael (Spanish) published articles on "cultura
montuvia," "mestizaje," "interculturalidad," and globalization in Kipus.
Revista Andina de Letras, Guaraguao (Barcelona), and Revista de
Cr�tica Literaria Latinoamericana. He participated in a panel discussion
on Ecuadorian literature in Barcelona (May 2010) and taught a doctoral
seminar on "Literatura, mestizaje e interculturalidad" at the Universidad
Andina Sim�n Bol�var in Quito (July 2010). He also served as
President of the Andean Evaluation and Accreditation Commission that
recommended the Andean University for accreditation to the General
Secretariat of the Andean Community in Lima, Peru. Handelsman will be
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Director of Global Studies at UT during 2010-2011.


Kaplan, Gregory (Spanish) won a 2010 University of Tennessee National
Alumni Association Outstanding Teacher Award and was awarded a
Lindsay Young Professorship. In the spring he was invited to present a
paper at Princeton University. On August 6, in commemoration of the
recent publication of his book, Valderredible, Cantabria (Espa�a): La
cuna de la lengua espa�ola (Valderredible, Cantabria [Espa�a]: The
Birthplace of the Spanish Language), Dr. Kaplan gave a presentation in
Polientes, Spain, on the birth and early evolution of the Spanish
language. Information on the presentation can be found at the following
web link: www.valderredible.eu


Koch, Erec R. (French) had an article appear in the journal Litt�ratures
classiques and an essay on seventeenth-century notions of taste in the
volume titled Nourritures c�lestes et terrestres (T�bingen: Gunter
Narr Verlag, 2010). He is currently working on a study of taste, the
imagination, and literature before the creation of aesthetics in the
eighteenth century.


Kong, Katherine (French) book, Lettering the Self in Medieval and Early
Modern France, was published by Boydell and Brewer in their Gallica
series. She also had an article accepted for publication in Romance
Quarterly, "Writing Love in the Thirteenth Nouvelle: Marguerite de
Navarre's Epistolary Fictions." She was a member of the organizing
committee for the annual Marco Symposium, whose theme in 2010 was
"Building Blocks of Medieval France," and she was an ongoing core
member of the Medieval Studies Faculty and Graduate Student
Workshop. She also received an Exhibit, Performance, and Publication
Expenses Fund Grant from the Office of Research.


LaCure, Mahagi (Japanese) applied for and was awarded a grant from
the
Teaching Materials Donations Program by the Japan Foundation. It
is the second time in 3 years. The materials,
totaling almost $1000,
include a top of the line Kenkyusha Japanese-English dictionary,
updated videos on Japanese
culture, books on learning kanji (Chinese
Characters). Some graded storybooks were put into use right away in
classrooms whereas reference materials will be kept in the Language
Resource Center so that the students will have
easy access.


Magilow, Daniel H. (German) article about Kurt Kersten, an exiled
German journalist and activist who spent World War II on the Caribbean
island of Martinique, appeared in the reference volume
Deutschsprachige Exilliteratur 1933-1945. Dr. Magilow is currently co-
editing an essay volume titled Nazisploitation!: The History, Aesthetics
and Politics of the Nazi Image in Low-Brow Cinema (forthcoming 2012,
Continuum Books), which emerged out of a panel he organized on this
same topic for the 2009 German Studies Association Conference in
Washington, D.C. He is also finishing his book-length study on
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photographically illustrated books of interwar Germany.


McAlpin, Mary (French) had two articles appear last year, one on
Rousseau's Confessions, in the Journal of the History of Ideas, and the
other on Laclos's Liaisons dangereuses, in Eighteenth-Century Studies.


She gave talks at the American Society for 18th-Century Studies and its
southeastern affiliate, and continued to serve as a member of the MLA


Divisional Committee for 18th-Century French Studies. She also served
on the Faculty Senate and as chair of the French section. Her book,
Sexuality and Cultural Degradation in Enlightenment France: Medicine
and Literature, is under contract with Ashgate Press and will appear in
2011.


Mellor, Jeff (German) finished translating Hugo Bettauer's 1922 novel,
Das blaue Mal, in collaboration with Peter H�yng (Emory University).
Bettauer, who was assassinated by a Nazi sympathizer in 1925, portrays
black-white relations in early twentieth century America from the
hitherto neglected perspective of a European "outsider." The
manuscript is out for review. Mellor was also invited by the Goethe
Institute Chicago to initiate a series of training workshops under the
joint auspices of the Goethe Institute and the American Association of
Teachers of German. The first such workshop will be in November at the
Tennessee Foreign Language Teaching Association.


Pervukhin, Natalia (Russian) published an "Introduction" to A.E.
Sumerkin Retsenzii. Statii. Besedy. Slovo/Word Publisher, NYC, 2009.
Presented three papers: "Poetical Underground of the 1950s and 1960s"
at the 41st Annual Convention of the AAASS, Boston, November 12-15,
2009; "Laughter and Pain in Chekhov" at the International Conference
Knowledge and Pain, Hebrew University, Jerusalem, May 24-26. 2010 ,
and "Leonid Chertkov: From Mansarda Facing West to the Astral Storm"
at the panel "Mind in Exile" that she organized for the ICCEES VIII World
Congress on Central and East European Studies, Stockholm, July 25 - 31,
2010.


Rivera-Rodas, �scar (Spanish) organized two international conferences
on Latin American Literature this summer. The first focused on theatre
and the second on poetry. The conferences were held in the city of
Puebla, Mexico, as a tribute to distinguished Venezuelan dramatist
Rodolfo Santana and Nicaraguan poet Ernesto Cardenal, on whose
poetry Rivera-Rodas presented a lead paper. He has organized and
presided these conferences since 1992. He also published an article,
"Historicidad y cosmopolitismo en la literatura hispanoamericana" in
Cuadernos Americanos (Enero-marzo 2010), Universidad Nacional
Aut�noma de M�xico. During the summer, he directed the UT in
Mexico study abroad program.


Stehle, Maria (German) presented at two international conferences; "'Is
it Cos I is Black?': Performative Antworten auf mediale Konstruktionen
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des 'Authentischen Anderen'," at the XII. Internationaler
Germanistenkongress, in Warsaw, Poland and "Gender, Performance,
and Cityscape: Germany and the Veil in Popular Culture" at Veiled
Constellations: The Veil, Critical Theory, Politics, and Contemporary
Society, in Toronto, Canada. She published a review article,
"Transnational Visual Cultures: The German Case" in Germanic Review,
and an article entitled "Berlin's Potsdamer Platz as an Interactive
Textbook: Space,
Perspective, and Critical Research Skill," in The Journal
for Educational Media, Memory, and Society.


Young, Dolly (Spanish) full professor, provides teacher training to GTAS
in the Spanish section and is working on the first-year hybrid course
with Dr. Pettigrew. Her first-year textbook V�velo was published in
January 2010 and she edited a special focus issue for FLANNELS in
2009). She gave two presentations this year, one at a national
conference on Technology and SLA in September 2010 (w/ MFLL
colleagues) and the other at a THEC workshop at UT in June 2010. She is
currently the Interim Chair for the Linguistics Program. She was a UT
Quest Scholar of the Week in Dec. of 2009.
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Blackwell, Steve


Dr. Blackwell was awarded A&S Senior Research Award at the
College or Arts and Sciences Convocation.


Cano, Luis


Dr. Cano was awarded the A&S Advising Award at the College or Arts
and Sciences Convocation.


Dubreil, S�bastien


Dr. Dubreil was awarded A&S Teaching Award at the College or Arts
and Sciences Convocation.


Kaplan, Gregory


UT Alumni Association's Outstanding Teacher Award is one of the
most treasured honors given to faculty, symbolizing excellence in the
classroom.


Ohnesorg, Stefanie


Tennessee Foreign Language Teaching Association designated Dr.
Stefanie Ohnesorg, Associate Professor of German, Department of
Modern Foreign Languages and Literatures, as this year's recipient of
the Jacqueline Elliott Award for Teaching and Service in Higher
Education. This award recognizes the recipient's outstanding
contributions to his/her institution, to colleagues, and to foreign
language organizations. The formal presentation of this award
occurred at the TFLTA annual meeting, Friday, November 13, 2009.
This award is named for Jacqueline Elliott, a professor of French in
our department, who founded the TFLTA
in the 1960's.
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ADVANCED  DEGREES  CONFERRED


Ph.D. in MFL
M.A. in French
M.A. in German
M.A. in Spanish


Ph.D. in Modern Foreign Languages


Spring 2010
Zsuzsanna Z�dori Rothn�
"Decoding Charlotte's Prevalence. A Kristevian Approach to the
Representation of Femininity in Johann Wolfgang von Goethe's
'Die Wahlverwandtschaften'"
Ph.D. in Modern Foreign Languages (May-2010)


1st concentration: German


2nd concentration: Applied Linguistics


3rd concentration: Spanish
Major Prof.: Stefanie Ohnesorg


Gabriel T. Saxton-Ruiz
"Ambig�edades �ticas y est�ticas: La narrativa peruana
contempor�nea y la violencia pol�tica"
Ph.D. in Modern Foreign Languages (May-2010)


1st concentration: Spanish


2nd concentration: Applied Linguistics


3rd concentration: Portuguese
Major Prof.: Luis C. Cano


Sandra Daniela Da Silva Esteves Soares
"L'humour f�minin subtil et raffin� dans le th��tre de
Yasmina Reza"
Ph.D. in Modern Foreign Languages (May-2010)


1st concentration: Spanish


2nd concentration: Portuguese
Major Prof.: Les Essif


Summer 2010
Kodjo Adabra
"Mongo B�ti ou l'�criture d'un r�volt� en exil: anatomie,
analyse et impact de ses critiques � travers ses articles dans "
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Peuples noirs, peuples africains " (1978 � 1991)"
Ph.D. in Modern Foreign Languages (Aug-2010)


1st concentration: French


2nd concentration: Applied Linguistics
Major Prof.: John Romeiser


Koji Nishida
"El tema de la simulaci�n en el teatro de cinco pa�ses
hispanoamericanos del siglo XX"
Ph.D. in Modern Foreign Languages (Aug-2010)


1st concentration: Spanish


2nd concentration: Applied Linguistics
Major Prof.: Oscar Rivera-Rodas


M.A. in French


Fall 2009 Graduation
Danielle Walters


Spring 2010 Graduation
Amevi Bocco


M.A. in German


Fall 2009 Graduation
Anja Seiler
Manjit Singh Bhatti
William Bradley Hinton


Spring 2010 Graduation
Kathleen Schuster
Ronald Eric Johnson


Summer 2010 Graduation
Claus Huxdorff
Joy Essigmann
Michelle Webster
Tammy Collins


M.A. in Spanish


Fall 2009 Graduation
Lisa Parker


Spring 2010 Graduation
Carmen Sparrow
Chelsea Vandiver
Ebony Brown
Kathi Wong



https://mfll.utk.edu/french/people/bios/romeiser.html

https://mfll.utk.edu/spanish/people/bios/rodas.html
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OUTSTANDING  STUDENTS


Outstanding Graduating Seniors
Outstanding LWB - Graduate
Recognition of Superior Excellence in the Study of Italian
Gerti Wunderlich Scholarship
Maria Haan Harris Scholarship
John C. Osborne Memorial Fellowship
John L. and Elizabeth V. Kind Scholarship
Reinhold Nordsieck Scholarship
Dennis Randall Shockley Award
Recognition for achieving one of the highest GPA's in the humanities
division of the College of Arts and Sciences and The University of
Tennessee (among Spring 2010 graduates)
Students Selected for German Graduate Exchange Programs in 2009-2010


Outstanding Graduating Seniors


Davidson, Amanda (Spanish)
Lamance, Rachel (French)
Sczesni, Ulrike (German)
Simmons, Lindsay (Spanish)
Tullock, Stephen (Russian)
Turner, Brittany (Spanish)
Zunino, Laurent (French)


Outstanding LWB - Graduate


Rowland, Garland (Chinese)


Recognition of Superior Excellence in the Study of Italian


Fedon, Lourienne
Hunt, Emily


Gerti Wunderlich Scholarship


Broda-Schunck, Joanna
Maxwell, Sarah


Maria Haan Harris Scholarship


Seiler, Anja
Smith, Andrew


John C. Osborne Memorial Fellowship


Goverdhan, Tara
Hill, Amy
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Tedesco, Devlyn
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John L. and Elizabeth V. Kind Scholarship


Clark, Lindsay
Glenn, Pepper
Johnson, Benjamin
Laidlaw, Christopher
Leturno, Emily
Liverseidge, Amanda
Long, Hannah
Musinovic, Nina
Patty, John
Poltera, Ladina
Rothery, Pace
Rushing, Jennifer
Saites, Alexander
Villa, Jeffery


Reinhold Nordsieck Scholarship


Essigmann, Joy
Harrison, Heather
Kobs, Michael
Long, James
Morrissey, Stephanie
Sczesni, Ulrike
Soltau, Noah
Swaney, Trai


Dennis Randall Shockley Award


Kerns, Charli


Recognition for achieving one of the highest GPA's in the humanities
division of the College of Arts
and Sciences and The University of
Tennessee (among Spring 2010 graduates)


Shifflette, Emily (Spanish)
Turner, Brittany (Spanish)


Students Selected for German Graduate Exchange Programs in 2009-
2010


Brassil, Ariel (at Duale Hochschule Mannheim)
Huxdorff, Claus (from U of Mannheim)
Kobs, Michael (at U of Mannheim)
Ludemann, Franziska (from U of T�bingen)
Morrissey, Stephanie (at U of Stuttgart)
Sebolt, Charles (at Duale Hochschule Mannheim)
Seiler, Anja (from U of Karlsruhe)
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UT STUDY ABROAD IN SPAIN


Dr.�lvaro A. Ayo led the UT in Spain lower-division program to
Santander, Spain. The sixteen students completed Spanish 211-212 and
visited Madrid, Toledo, Bilbao, and San Sebasti�n, and hiked in Picos de
Europa. For information on the 2010 UT program in Santander, Spain,
contact Dr. Luis Cano (lcano@utk.edu)
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UT STUDY ABROAD IN RUSSIA


In the past year five UT students spent a semester, summer, or whole
year studying in Russia and other former Soviet countries. Our students
were in Moscow, St. Petersburg, Yaroslavl, Nizhny Novgorod, Riga,
Latvia and Tartu, Estonia. Five more are there now, and several are
applying to go for next summer and next academic year. Plans are also
under consideration to create a short summer study program in
partnership with Penza State University.
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UT STUDY ABROAD IN PARIS


The June 2010 UT in Paris
program once again took
the City of Light by storm
with a contingent of
sixteen undergraduates
and one graduate student.
A stately classroom
building across from the
Jardin du Luxembourg, where an intermediate French course and one
on contemporary France were offered, served as the academic home for
the group. Professor John Romeiser and Graduate Teaching Associate
Emily Pace accompanied the students and led the classes. Students lived
and took their meals with French families and also were responsible for
giving short lectures during our site visits in and around Paris.


Weekend trips took
the group to the
ch�teaux in the Loire
River Valley, where
students and program
leaders sampled wine
and visited such sites
as Amboise,
Chambord, and
Chenonceau, and also


to St-Malo, Mont-St-Michel, and the Normandy Beaches. Once again,
the students and instructors got to make the crossing to the Mont on
foot, braving wind and rain like the early Christian pilgrims. En route
they learned about the estuary's plant and marine life, as well as the
infamous quicksand in the Mont -St-Michel bay. No lives were lost
during the crossing, although several of us learned that the famed
quicksand was more than just a legend.


Plans are currently underway for the sixth UT in Paris program,
tentatively scheduled for May 21 - June 18, 2011. Please contact John
Romeiser
(jromeise@utk.edu) for further information.


For more information, download Study Abroad in Paris 2011 [PDF, 1.27
MB] flyer!
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JAPANESE SPEECH CONTEST


The 4th annual Japanese Speech Contest was
held in April at the International House. A total
of 15 participants gave a speech. Topics
included 'My childhood', 'Me 10 years from
now', 'The place I'd like to show Japanese
people', 'Memorable food experience' to name
a few. Slides with PowerPoint were used by 2nd
and 3rd year students to enhance their speech.
These participants were selected after every
student gave a presentation in class as part of
course assignment. This gives everyone a
chance to review what was learned during the
year and use it in a meaningful way to express oneself. Jien Song who won the top
award in 1st year category, for example, impressed everyone by her fluent and
natural delivery. Staying within the 1st year vocabulary and expressions, she
conveyed that she was a very studious, but fun-loving child in Korea and she would
love to become a nice teacher. Also each
class as a group sang a Japanese song they
had been practicing. The songs ranged from a simple children's song to popular
anime theme songs, reflecting the trend and taste of the students.


The audience was delighted again by


a haiku poem presentation by a 2nd


year student. The event was
attended by more than 120 people,
including the friends and family.
Notably this year many former
students of Japanese came to cheer.
Attendees enjoyed Japanese snacks
during intermission. While judges
were busy deciding on the winners,


the Great Room was filled with excitement. Cute little Japanese items donated by
teachers were given away as raffles.
After the award ceremony everyone was
treated to Japanese food of yakitori chicken, yakisoba fried noodles, broccoli with
sesame dressing, and rice balls. All the food was prepared by volunteers, both
Japanese and American students together. Everyone had a great time.


Some pictures and videos from this year's speech contest can been seen at the
following sites.


Photo:


http://www.flickr.com/photos/38402036@N05/sets/72157623852552455/show/
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Video, part 1: http://www.megavideo.com/?v=AMP228J2
Video, part 2: http://www.megavideo.com/?v=AKYXIL6Z


The event was organized by Mahagi LaCure, lecturer, Megumu Doi and Taka Sato,
both GTAs. It was sponsored by the MFLL Department, I-House and Japan
Foundation.
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GRADUATE  STUDENT  NOTES


Bocco, Amevi (French) presented a paper in March at the 20th/21st


Century
French and Francophone Studies International Conference in
Torronto, Canada on the topic, "Rapports de forces espaces-
personnages
dans Une saison au Congo et Combat de n�gre et de
chiens d'Aim� C�saire et de Bernard-Marie Kolt�s:
deux auteurs,
deux pens�es, mais quelle destin�e?"


Yansan�, Abdoulaye (French) book "Destin�e, le r�cit personnel
d'un voyage forc�" goes international (Paris, Canada). For more
information, visit Abdoulaye's Facebook.


Abdoulaye Yansan� shares the stage with Cornell West (Professor at
Princeton) and President Obama.
http://phoenixpublishing.org/media/index.html
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